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PROPOSED 2012 SELECTMEN’S PUBLIC BUDGET MEETING 

Saturday, September 24, 2011 
 
Attendance:  Chairman Fred Kelley, Vice-Chair Carleton Robie, Selectman Dick Snow, 
Selectman Amanda Soares, Selectmen’s Assistant Cheryl Eastman, Accounting/Payroll Clerk 
Donna Becker, and Administrative Assistant Andria Hansen.  Absent:  Selectman Joe Duarte   
 
9:00 a.m.  Chairman Kelley opened the Public Meeting and immediately followed with the 
Pledge of Allegiance. 
 
Town Clerk:   Town Clerk explained the Municipal Agent/Vitals/Titles line has gone up because 
she was audited by the State this past week.  They asked her why she isn’t doing the $3.00 
Municipal Agent fee when it was passed 2 years ago.  The auditor suggested that she raise the 
fees to $3.00.  The Conference Expense & Mileage line has increased by $100.  Selectman Robie 
asked if they could look at the Deputy Town Clerk line.  Town Clerk Dupere explained the 
Deputy Town Clerk Cheryl Bond has not had a raise in three years.  She has taken every course 
the State offers and she has been working with her for over 11 years.  Chairman Kelley said if 
one employee gets a raise then all of the employee’s get a raise.  Town Clerk Dupere explained 
the Dog License Supplies line increase due to postage.  She added a printer line, because she 
needs a new printer and the one she has is 11 years old.  Selectman Snow suggested leaving the 
printer in the computer line so they don’t have to make a new line.  The $450 for a new printer 
was moved to the computer line.  Selectman Robie motioned to accept the Town Clerks budget 
at $63,198 as amended.  Seconded by Selectman Soares.  All were in favor.  Motion carried. 
 
Election Administration:  Chairman Kelley pointed out the wages increased due to 4 elections.  
He noticed the Meals line went up $750 and is there a reason they need such big meals.  Town 
Clerk Dupere explained years ago the Candia Improvement Club used to make their meals and 
then the Lions Club used to.  Since then no one has provided them meals.   She mentioned there 
are people at the elections all day long and that’s the one thing they look forward to.  Chairman 
Kelley said he understood diner, but maybe people could bring their own lunch.  He felt this was 
a lot of money.  Selectman Snow asked if he was suggesting that they change that line. Chairman 
Kelley thought it was expensive and at lunch time people could bring their own.  Selectman 
Snow asked if it was required that the Election Officials are there the whole time.  Town Clerk 
Dupere replied that she is required to be there the whole time.  Her Deputy is there and the 
Moderator has to be there.  There has to be one Selectman there at all times.  The Police Officers 
have two shifts (one per shift).  The Ballot Inspectors are there in two shifts as well.  The 
Supervisors of Checklist are there all day.  Selectman Robie mentioned last year there was one 
election which they budgeted $4,100 and this year they have four elections and budgeted 
$11,500.  He didn’t feel that buying the election workers a meal was a big problem. Supervisor 
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of Checklist Chair Candy Stamatelos asked why under Election/Voter Registration the wage line 
was reduced from $4,445 to $3,200.     Town Clerk Dupere mentioned they also have to be 
involved with more elections.  Selectmen’s Assistant Eastman explained the $4,400 that was 
budgeted for 2011 was based on the purging of the checklist which won’t be done this year.  So 
there won’t be quite as many hours and that is why it was reduced.  Selectman Soares motioned 
to approve the Election Administration budget for $11,500 as presented.  Seconded by Chairman 
Kelley.  All were in favor.  Motion carried.   
 
Election/Voter Registration:  Chairman Kelley motioned to accept the Election/Voter 
Registration budget as presented.  Selectman Robie seconded for discussion.  Selectman Robie 
asked if the explanation she just got for the wage line was reasonable.  Supervisor of Checklist 
Chair Stamatelos replied yes.  Selectman Snow thought it was a significant decrease.  Selectman 
Robie replied she just got an explanation from Cheryl about why it decreased and Candy 
accepted that explanation.  Chairman Kelley called for a vote.  All were in favor.  Motion 
carried.   
 
Tax Collector:  Chairman Kelley asked about the increase in her stipend and said there wasn’t 
going to be any raises this year.  Tax Collector Stamatelos said it didn’t hurt to put it in.  She 
explained they don’t have a lot of control over identifying mortgages, so she increased that line 
by $530.  The mileage was based on what was expended.  She increased the Tax Collector’s 
Membership Fee line due to certification and conferences for her and her deputy.  Selectman 
Robie asked why there was an increase in the Tax Collector Fees.  Tax Collector Stamatelos 
explained last year’s submission went up and it was based on how many liens we register at the 
Registry of Deeds.  So based on how many properties go to lien she is entitled to a fee for each 
one which is $2.00.  Selectman Robie said we budgeted $2,000 for 2011 and we haven’t spent 
any of it.  Tax Collector Stamatelos replied that she hasn’t submitted yet for the year.  She noted 
it’s been under budgeted last year.  Budget Committee Member Todd Allen noted that the Tax 
Collector expended $2,576 in 2010 for Tax Collector Fees.  Selectmen’s Assistant Eastman 
recalculated the budget which brought it to $22,609.  Selectman Soares motioned to accept the 
Tax Collectors for the 2012 as amended.  Seconded by Selectman Robie.  All were in favor.  
Motion carried.  
 
Animal Control:   Chief McGillen mentioned the wage line reflected the prior ACO Officer’s 
pay.  They hired a new ACO Officer at a higher rate, so there was a slight increase in the wage 
line.  The fuel line was reduced.  He wanted to knock the Kennel Costs line down to $300 from 
$600.  He would like to keep the Maintenance & Repair line the same because the van is getting 
old and they may be incurring some costs.  Selectman Soares asked why there is $25.00 in 
mileage.  Chief McGillen explained if the van isn’t available the ACO has to use his own 
vehicle.  Selectman Robie asked if they are really using the ACO Officer for 8 hours per week.  
Chief McGillen said sometimes he goes over.  Selectman Robie asked if we have looked into this 
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especially after Mr. Bradley got a full time job.  Chief McGillen explained they have it all 
documented, but he doesn’t know how many hours he has.  He would have to look at each slip 
because it varies from week to week.  Selectman Snow clarified if the ACO Officer works more 
than 8 hours per week do they pay him more than 8.  Chief McGillen replied yes and 8 is a 
minimum.  Selectman Robie felt they should pay for what we get.  If he works 2 hours he should 
be paid for 2 hours.  Chief McGillen said he budgeted the wages based on 8 hours per week.  
Selectman Robie asked if they could look into this a little further and track the information he is 
looking for. Selectman Soares asked if they could move the wage line back to what it was.  It 
was agreed to move the wage line back to $5,533.  Selectman Soares motioned to approve the 
Animal Control budget at $7,966 as amended.  Seconded by Chairman Kelley.  All were in 
favor.  Motion carried. 
 
Police Department:  Chief McGillen explained that retirement went up.  The full time wages are 
down, because the officer that left was at a higher rate.  They didn’t have an officer for quite a 
while so that is also why the expenses are down.  He increased the Special Police Officer line.  
They hired a couple of part timers and they wanted to get more road coverage, because they have 
a lot of stuff going on.  Chief McGillen explained the Special Police Officer line is the part time 
officers wage line.  He expected some type of increase in the Prosecution Services line he 
doesn’t know what it is yet.  There was an increase in the Gasoline line.  He thought they were 
going to be overspent on that line and with increased road coverage he expected it to go up a 
little more.  In addition he’s not sure what the State is going to do for pricing.  He mentioned the 
Maintenance of Cruiser line is overspent for the year and they should look at possibly increasing 
it.  He raised the Ammunition line, because they have been training new guys.  He increased the 
Booking Area Improvements line from $50 to $600.  They are having some recording issues with 
the booking room camera.  He thought it needed to be upgraded. Chief McGillen noted that he 
put in for a cruiser and it would include a radio.  The cruiser estimate is about $25,000.  They 
don’t make the Crown Victoria Interceptor anymore, so the replacement costs a little bit more.  
He doesn’t have an exact figure, but it’s just under $25,000.   Selectman Robie agreed they 
probably need to purchase another cruiser this year, since they didn’t last year.  In 2010 they 
encumbered $12,500 and come this December he thought they could encumber enough funds in 
the 2011 budget to get a cruiser.  He felt the 7.32% increase in the Police Departments budget 
was a little high, but there is nothing they can do about the increase in retirement at this point.  
He thought Chief McGillen did a good job on his budget.  Selectman Robie motioned to accept 
the Police Departments budget as presented with opportunity for discussion through the budget 
process.  Seconded by Chairman Kelley.  All were in favor.  Motion carried.    
 
Solid Waste:  Facility Operator Whitcher explained the Communications line went up, because 
he has had the internet for the whole year.  The Facility O & M line went up slightly, because it 
looks like they are going to be a little over this year. The electricity they are using for equipment 
has a pretty big draw.  The Loader O & M line went up slightly which is also their fuel line.  He 
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noted the machines are showing signs of age and are in serious disrepair, but they’re both older 
and have some hours on them.  Facility Operator Whitcher mentioned the pavement is going to 
need to be sealed at some point and he would like to get it striped.  It’s been three years now.  
The Fluorescent Bulb line went up, because they have a lot coming in and they don’t control the 
costs on that.  The Glass Disposal line went up $500, because they are going to over on that line 
this year.  Facility Operator Whitcher said his budget this year came in $300 less from lasts 
year’s budget.  Selectman Robie asked what the Facility O & M line included.  Facility Operator 
Whitcher explained the biggest part is the electricity.  They had to repair the waterline and they 
also purchase cleaning supplies.  Selectman Soares wanted to propose that they separate the 
wage line into part time and full time.  Currently the Permanent Wage line covers all of the 
employees.  She would like to create a new line for part time wages.  She would like to put the 
full time wages at $86,000 and for the part time she would like to budget $15,000.  The total for 
both wage lines is $101,000.  Chairman Kelley noted that’s more than what is there now.  
Selectman Robie said that is a $2,000 increase.  Facility Operator Whitcher asked if this was to 
cover an increase in hours.  Selectman Soares explained she is separating the part time and full 
time employees and the numbers she figured out for the full time was $84,000.  She added the 
$2,000 as a security, so not to go over.   The part time comes to $22,000, but she is knocking it 
down to $15,000 because she is eliminating one position.  Facility Operator Whitcher asked 
which position is going to be eliminated.  Selectman Soares replied the on-call person and 
keeping one part timer.  The two part timers combined came to $22,000, but she is cutting it to 
$15,000 which would cover one part timer.  Selectman Robie questioned if they went to one part 
time employee that would cut the $22,000 in half which is $11,000.  Selectman Soares said she 
added a little buffer.  The existing part timer is $12,157.60 for his adjusted gross pay at 52 
weeks.  Selectman Robie thought this was in increase in the budget by $2,000.  Selectman Soares 
said she could leave it as is without increasing the $2,000 she just wanted to separate the full 
time and part time wages.  She explained that she might have her numbers wrong and 
apologized.  Facility Operator Whitcher asked what the reasoning was for eliminating the part 
time position.  Selectman Soares thought they were going to compensate for other stuff in the 
budget and she doesn’t want to increase the taxes for the citizens.  Facility Operator Whitcher 
said the part time position is our back up person when the original part time person isn’t 
available.  There are times he’s not available.  This presents a huge problem.  The on-call part 
timer comes in for 7 hours per week on top of the occasional fill in when the other person isn’t 
available.  What the town is paying in wages the savings isn’t going to be that much.  It will put 
a big stain on the operations at the facility.  Selectman Soares understood but the individuals that 
they have there now can handle it.  Facility Operator Whitcher replied it’s not a matter of 
handling it or not handling it if someone is unavailable the on-call person fills in.  He questioned 
if they are shutting the facility down on a day they are supposed to be open, because we don’t 
have the coverage.  Selectman Soares replied no and according to the State we can run the 
facility with one person.  Facility Operator Whitcher said that hasn’t been the policy of the Town 
until now.  Selectman Soares understood but she couldn’t justify paying an additional person 
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when they have to think about the bottom line budget.  Facility Operator Whitcher felt this was a 
mistake.  Selectman Soares understood his opinion.  Selectman Snow agreed with Facility 
Operator Whitcher the part timers don’t cost us anything unless they work.  This will only leave 
us one part timer and we’ll end up needing to hire more (part timers).   He has said continuously 
he doesn’t want that facility open with only one person.  There has to be two people down there 
at all times just in case something happens.  He wouldn’t want the Town to be in a position 
where an employee seriously injures themselves.  He doesn’t care what OSHA or State says he 
wants two people at the facility.  Selectman Soares said if you have one person it doesn’t mean 
they have to operate heavy equipment.  They can just run the facility and things may back up a 
little bit, but they do have a five day work week. Selectman Snow felt this wasn’t a discussion 
they should be having at the budget meeting.  Tax Collector Candy Stamatelos asked how they 
could arbitrarily eliminate a position that already exists in a wage line.  You’re underfunding it 
on purpose so you can eliminate someone.  This is without a special meeting or previous 
discussion.  Selectman Soares replied this is a budget meeting and we are preparing a budget.  
Tax Collector Stamatelos said you are underfunding it based on who is hired right now.  
Selectman Robie explained that can be done if it is necessary to do with the budget.  Selectman 
Soares clarified we are leaving the budget as is but she would like  to create the two lines to 
separate full time wages and the part time wages.  She is suggesting they budget for only one 
part timer.  Selectman Soares motioned to approve the Solid Waste budget as presented at 
$290,874.  It was decided that there would be further discussion about breaking out the full time 
and part time wage line at a future meeting.  Then whatever has to happen as far as adjustments 
can happen through the Selectmen’s meetings and the Department Head.  Facility Operator 
Whitcher said he would like to be invited to those meetings.  Selectman Robie told he would be.  
Seconded by Selectman Robie.  All were in favor.  Motion carried.  Fire Chief Young noted if 
Selectman Robie was going to cut his budget, he would have thought they’d have had quite a 
discussion before the meeting.  He suggested they probably do that next time.  
 
Fire Department:  Fire Chief Young explained his bottom line number is the same as last year.  
He’s going to keep the Training line at $10,000, because he doesn’t know year to year who’s 
going to take classes.  If people don’t have the time to take classes they do have some in house 
training that they can spend some money on.  Selectman Robie motioned to accept the Fire 
Departments budget as proposed.  Seconded by Selectman Snow.  All were in favor.  Motion 
carried.   
 
Ambulance:  Selectman Robie explained we just negotiated our contract with AMR.  
Rockingham Ambulance had taken the contract for a zero number and they went out of business.  
AMR had taken over the contract with no charge to the community.  They had $7,500 proposed 
for 2011.  They don’t need anything in that line, but he would suggest putting a $1.00 in that line 
just in case anything happens.  Selectman Robie motioned they add a $1.00 to the Ambulance 
line for the 2012 budget.  Seconded by Selectman Snow.  All were in favor.  Motion carried.    
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Highway:    Road Agent Lewis explained that some of his lines are over, but they will be 
adjusted.  The Gravel line is over because he needs to make sure he had enough gravel in case 
they had any bad storms. He didn’t need it so that will probably get used on the Shoulder Work 
line for Old Candia Road.  It’s hard for him to use a line item budget because it literally changes 
with the wind.  The roads need more money put into them, but now is not the time to do that.  
The paving has gotten behind and the ditching is going to get behind, but with the economy 
we’re going to keep the line where it is.  The winter budget is already maxed out.  We’re into the 
warrant article by approximately $30,000.  They have about $65,000 - $70,000 to get through the 
end of the year.  He noted things are tight, but it’s been that way for the past four or five years.  
Selectman Robie mentioned they did encumber $40,000 to put into asphalt maintenance in 2011.  
Road Agent Lewis replied they spent that on Old Candia Road.  They really spent $90,000 on 
asphalt maintenance, but with the $40,000 it lowered it to $53,000 in the operating budget.  This 
gives you an idea of the expense of paving that wasn’t a relatively big piece of road and we spent 
close to $90,000.  Selectman Snow said the Patten Hill project will be an expensive one to put 
the top coat on.  Selectman Robie said that project wasn’t going to be this year.  He thought this 
would be one more reconstruction warrant article.  Road Agent Lewis said there would be one 
more warrant article for Patten Hill this year.  Selectman Robie asked if FEMA would be 
reimbursing the Town some of the money for storm repair.  Road Agent Lewis replied at the 
most it would be 75% of that.  Selectman Snow motioned to accept the Highway Departments as 
proposed.  Seconded by Selectman Robie.  All were in favor.  Motion carried.   
 
Cemetery:  Selectman Snow motioned to accept the Cemetery budget $26,948 as presented.  
Seconded by Selectman Robie.  All were in favor.  Motion carried.  
 
Emergency Management:  Emergency Management Director Panit would like to submit his 
2012 budget as presented.  Selectman Soares motioned to accept the Emergency Management at 
$3,000 as proposed.  Selectman Robie seconded for discussion.  EM Director Panit mentioned at 
some they will have to look at fuel issues for the Moore School generator.  However, they have 
sufficient funds to cover fuel expenses in the current operating budget.  Selectman Robie 
clarified they would fund the fuel out of the Emergency Management budget.  The School will 
pay for the maintenance of the generator. Selectman Snow would like to see this in some type of 
formal agreement.  EM Director Panit said they have a memorandum of understanding with 
Champagne Oil.  We’ll develop a memorandum of understanding with the School Board or with 
Mr. Littlefield.  Selectman Robie would like to see a maintenance contract on that generator.  
Selectman Snow thought they should add a fuel line at $1.00.  It was a consensus of the Board to 
add a fuel line with $1.00 in the line.   All were in favor.  Motion carried.          
 
Conservation Commission:  Conservation Commission Chair Susan Wilderman explained there 
was an increase in the Secretarial Wage line.  They were blessed this past year to have Pat Larkin 
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work with us and she decided she wanted to do it as a volunteer thing.  She never charged the 
Conservation Commission for her hours of service.  CCC Chair Wilderman proposed $2,400 for 
the 2012 budget.  She mentioned they had someone working on the CCC website that is unable 
to continue in this role.  This work was also donated.   She mentioned that is another reason there 
was a slight increase in the budget.  Selectman Robie thought they should leave the Secretarial 
Wage line at $700.  CCC Chair Wilderman said if they have to run under the same budgeted 
numbers as last year the Commission will find a way to make that happen.  Selectman Robie 
noted they haven’t even asked someone to do the job at $700 yet.  Selectman Snow motioned to 
accept the Conservation Commission’s budget at $2,292 as amended.  Seconded by Selectman 
Soares.  All were in favor.  Motion carried. 
 
Direct Assistance:  Selectman Soares said the proposed budget for Direct Assistance is $50,000 
and from what she has seen go through she would like to decrease that budget to $35,000.  If we 
go over it we are required federally to fill that line, but she felt we can stay within $35,000.  
Selectman Snow said hopefully the economy will improve and there won’t be a need for Direct 
Assistance.  Selectman Soares replied the economy is what it is and we have decreased our total 
line.  She felt $35,000 was more than adequate.  Selectman Soares proposed the 2012 budget for 
Direct Assistance at $35,000.  Seconded by Chairman Kelley.  Selectman Robie asked if there 
was 33% remaining in Direct Assistance for the year.  Selectmen’s Assistant Eastman replied 
yes.  Selectman Robie noted there is three months left and we’ve been tracking the lines very 
closely.  He agreed with what Selectman Soares proposed.  Chairman Kelley called for a vote.  
Selectman Soares, Chairman Kelley, and Selectman Robie were in favor.  Selectman Snow was 
opposed.  Motion carried on a 3 to 1 vote. 
 
Welfare:  Welfare Director DelRosso explained the Telephone line went up, because her cell 
phone is only receiving incoming phone calls.  This is a new line for her, so she added it to the 
Town telephone.  The Postage line is new.  They will be contacting clients via mail requesting 
reimbursement.  These letters will be sent certified, which is about $5.25 a piece.  The Books, 
Meeting, Seminars, & Training line went up slightly.  Selectman Soares wanted to decrease the 
stipend to $600.  She felt it was too high and for budgetary reasons she can’t see having it at 
$10,000.   Selectman Soares motioned to decrease the Welfare Director’s stipend to $600 from 
$10,000.  Welfare Director DelRosso thought that was unfair. The Welfare Department is on call 
24/7 for 365 days a year whether it’s used or not it’s a Town responsibility.  You taking the 
phone from me so it just receives incoming phone calls was a problem.  Welfare Director 
DelRosso said she was not using her home phone to call these people back, but what if it’s an 
emergency and it happens on a Friday or Saturday.  She doesn’t have a key to the building 
anymore which was Selectman Soares’ doing.  She can’t get in the building to get food for 
someone on the weekend, which happened last week.  She felt this was a personal issue and she 
has never had any problems with anyone else. Selectman Soares replied this isn’t a personal 
thing.  Welfare Director DelRosso felt that it was.  Selectman Soares noticed when Welfare 
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Director DelRosso was on medical leave the department was moved into the office and it seemed 
to work just fine.  She would like to see the Welfare Department moved into the Selectmen’s 
Office, because it runs more efficiently and it was open from 8:00 a.m. to 5:00 p.m.  It’s not 
24/7.  Welfare Director DelRosso explained that she has received calls from the Fire Department 
and Police Department.  In addition, she has received calls after 3:00 p.m. (when the office is 
closed) and on the weekends. Selectman Soares replied that is what the cell phone is for.  She 
also mentioned there were instances that she was called regarding Health Department and she is 
not the Health Officer.  If someone is in a home that is not adequate for them to live in that is a 
Health Officer issue.  Welfare Director DelRosso replied it had to do with the welfare of a 
person.  She received a call from the Fire Department and she went as a courtesy. They were 
questioning the welfare of that person.  Selectman Soares felt that $10,000 was a steep amount 
for fielding calls on an as needed basis considering what we have for clients right now.  Welfare 
Director DelRosso said that may change with the winter coming.  Selectman Soares replied that 
may change, but right now we have a total of three clients.  She didn’t see that $10,000 would be 
an adequate expense to the Town.  Welfare Director DelRosso said it’s always been this way for 
the department in the summer there aren’t many clients, but in the winter it can generate.  You 
never know how many clients are going to be there or what their need will be.  The Direct 
Assistance line was always $50,000.  It is state mandated so if its $35,000 and we spend $75,000 
we’ll have to find the money somewhere.  Selectman Soares replied that she is looking at the 
overall budget and she is looking out for the taxpayer.  She oversees this department and has 
seen some discrepancies.  She felt that $10,000 was a lot of money for taxpayers to pay for a 
stipend.  This is higher than anyone else’s stipend.  Welfare Director DelRosso said they aren’t 
on call 24/7.  Selectman Soares replied the Selectmen are on call 24/7 whether they like it or not 
and their stipend isn’t $10,000.  Our job doesn’t stop.  Chairman Kelley agreed with Selectman 
Soares and they are on-call all of the time.  Selectman Soares noted the stipend used to be 
$5,000.  Welfare Director DelRosso replied it has been $10,000 for the last three or four years.  
Selectman Snow said he didn’t want to get into personnel issues, but he would like to discuss the 
concept of a Welfare Officer.  Perhaps there is a misunderstanding on behalf of the Board as to 
what a Welfare Director is supposed to do.  The Welfare Director is supposed to be the person 
that interfaces with the community to see what is necessary to ensure the welfare of the citizens 
of the Town of Candia.  The Welfare Director if they are doing their job correctly ensures that 
the residents who need welfare are able to have the resources available to them to be able keep 
themselves out of the welfare position.   Those resources aren’t necessarily the Direct Assistance.  
We need to reduce the amount of Direct Assistance and the way you do that is making sure the 
people who need help may or may not come to the Town, but make that need available and they 
know the resources are there.  He mentioned in the Forum Denise Gregg (Deerfield’s Welfare 
Director) puts in things like the availability of fuel assistance.  These are things we need to get 
out to people so that they know that they can apply for those things and use them.  There have 
been some concerns about the senior luncheons that take place in Town where the Welfare 
Director might go to those.  He thought the Welfare Director should be at those, because she 
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interfaces with those people.  They are residents of our Town and the Welfare Director should 
know those people and if they are having a problem.  She needs to know what she can do to keep 
those people out of trouble, so we don’t find them dead in their house.  He thought they needed a 
Welfare Officer.  He didn’t have a problem with the administration of it being part of the Town 
Office.  If that can be done more efficiently than that’s fine, but there is a cost associated with 
that and where is it going to come from.  Selectman Robie clarified that we have done the Direct 
Assistance and we are on the Welfare budget now.  Selectman Snow said he understood that but 
he wants to reduce the Direct Assistance.  Selectman Robie replied we did by $15,000.  
Selectman Snow clarified we reduced the amount that is available for Direct Assistance.  If we 
had to pay more there would be more, it’s a paper thing that helps the bottom line.  The welfare 
of the citizens of the Town of Candia is extremely important to him.  This is a constitutional 
responsibility that they have.  It says we are responsible for our neighbors.  The Welfare Director 
knows what’s going on with the Town and is able to interface with the community.  They need 
someone who fills that function and then they need someone to administer, whether it be the 
same person or two different people he didn’t care.  He has a real problem with dropping this 
line, because it says nobody cares about the people in Town that are in worse shape than we are.  
He will not support the dropping of the line from $10,000 to $600.  It’s totally unacceptable to 
him.  Selectman Soares said it’s not affecting the Welfare clients in Town.  They are still getting 
their assistance.  They can apply and then they get their assistance.    We don’t have that many 
people coming in right now for assistance.   Selectman Snow replied the point he is making is 
that they don’t know how many people require assistance and only some of them will come in.  
Those ones will receive direct assistance.  If he can divert them to the RCCD and they get fuel 
assistance, then they don’t have us to get their oil paid.  This is a function the Welfare Director is 
supposed to be serving.  Welfare Director DelRosso said she does attend the monthly Senior 
Luncheons; she goes to Concord meetings and the Raymond meetings to keep abreast of all of 
these programs and resources that are available.  Selectman Soares understood, but there have 
been problems in that area.  The stipend is higher than everyone else’s and it’s not fiscally 
responsible.  According to the State she shouldn’t be a stipend employee she should be an 
hourly.  Selectman Snow would prefer not to get into a discussion of individuals.  Selectman 
Soares felt that $600 was adequate for what we have right now.  Selectman Snow questioned that 
we have been paying an employee of the Town to do some of the functions of the Welfare 
Director.  How are we going to pay for the administration of the Welfare program if we don’t 
fund that?  Is this going to be included on another employee’s description?  He’s having a 
problem trying to figure out how we are going to accomplish that.  Selectman Soares said there is 
a cell phone for the department that is paid for through the Town.  The telephone, postage, office 
supplies, and training is paid through the Town so most of this stuff is covered within the budget.  
Selectman Snow asked who’s going to pay for the administration of direct assistance.  Selectman 
Soares said it would come out of the stipend.  Selectman Snow suggested that the Town 
employee’s wages didn’t come out of the stipend.  He asked how you are going to pay for next 
year.  Is the employee that is helping out not going to be able to do those tasks she wasn’t able to 
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do when she was doing the welfare.  Selectman Soares explained the Welfare Director gets paid 
weekly out of the stipend.  Selectman Snow said he wasn’t talking about her.  Selectman Soares 
clarified that she and Selectmen’s Assistant Eastman have been doing the job.  Selectman Snow 
asked if she was going to take on the administration at no cost.  Selectman Soares would like to 
see it moved into the office with the $600.  Selectman Snow asked if she was volunteering to do 
all of those things.  Selectman Soares said $10,000 is a substantial amount that we are wasting.  
This is the highest stipend we have.  Selectman Snow replied you are employing somebody to 
serve in a position that he considers a very useful function and there is a stipend associated with 
it.  The person filling the position is something the Board can address as an issue if they choose 
to and hire somebody else that can fill that position to the extent we consider necessary.  He 
didn’t think that $10,000 was too much for somebody that does all of the things of a Welfare 
Coordinator.  He wanted to know how the welfare administration would be paid for if we are 
going continue doing it the way we are now.  We have been paying a Town employee to help out 
with the Welfare Department and it has been charged to Town Office expenses.  Selectman 
Robie stated it has been a minimal amount at this point.  Chairman Kelley thought $600 was low 
and felt $5,000 was more appropriate.  Selectman Robie said a couple of year’s back it was 
Health & Welfare and they increased the stipend to $10,000.  The Health part of that has been 
gone for quite some time.  The Building Inspector is now the Health Officer.  Welfare Director 
DelRosso said the Health Officer part was $2,000.  Selectman Robie thought it was more like a 
third.  He understood they were paying Welfare Director DelRosso a weekly pay and felt it 
should be paid out as a stipend like all of the other stipend employees.  He felt that $5,000 was a 
reasonable amount.  Welfare Director DelRosso asked Selectman Soares not to be rude by 
making comments under her breath.  Selectman Soares replied this is not correct.  Welfare 
Director DelRosso said this is bull and you won’t admit there is a problem with her.  Selectman 
Soares replied this is not personal its business.  Welfare Director DelRosso disagreed and she has 
personal issues with other people in Town also.  Selectman Soares reiterated this is business and 
she has a problem telling people they have to pay for something they are not getting.    Welfare 
Director DelRosso asked the Board what they expected her to do for $5,000.  Selectman Soares 
replied your job.  Welfare Director DelRosso replied that includes going to all of the meetings, 
stay in focus with school and the seniors, and visits clients on top of that.  Selectman Soares 
stated it is not part of your job to visit clients.  Welfare Director DelRosso replied it certainly 
was.  Selectman Soares said she didn’t want to get into this conversation right now.  Welfare 
Director DelRosso replied how is she supposed to know who qualifies for certain things.  
Selectman Soares replied you need to budget your department.  Welfare Director DelRosso said 
she gathers a lot paperwork and information when she meets with a client.  Selectman Soares 
said she understood, because it was handled in the office when she was on medical leave.   She 
would accept the stipend at $5,000, but she still thought it was high.  Chairman Kelley motioned 
to decrease the Welfare Director stipend to $5,000 from $10,000.  Seconded by Selectman 
Soares.  Chairman Kelley, Selectman Robie, and Selectman Soares were in favor.  Selectman 



Candia Selectmen’s 1st Proposed 2012 Selectmen’s Budget Meeting on 09/24/11 

Page 11 of 15 
 

Snow was opposed.  Motion carried on a vote of 3 to 1.  Selectman Robie noted they would work 
on this as they moved through the budget process.   
 
Zoning Board:  Selectman Robie motioned to accept the Zoning Board’s 2012 budget as 
proposed.  Seconded by Chairman Kelley.  Selectman Snow raised the issue that they should 
fund the ZBA with those costs associated with their secretary.  They are not properly accounting 
for expenses within the departments.  We’re sticking this all in the Building Inspector’s budget.  
All were in favor.  Motion carried.                           
 
Treasurer:  It was noted that the wage line was increased by $1,000.  The Board decreased the 
wage line back to $4,150.  Chairman Kelley motioned to accept the Treasurer’s budget as 
amended at $6,198.  Seconded by Selectman Robie.  All were in favor.  Motion carried. 
 
Auditing Services:  Chairman Kelley motioned to accept the Auditing Services budget as 
proposed.  Seconded by Selectman Robie for discussion.    Selectman Robie noted we have spent 
$9,234 and we have $7,766 left.  He asked Selectmen’s Assistant Eastman what she foresaw for 
expenses for the remainder of the year.  Selectmen’s Assistant Eastman said they haven’t 
received the final bill yet, but we’ll be close.  They haven’t completed the audit yet.  Selectman 
Snow said he was well satisfied with services of the current audit firm, but at some point he 
suggested they send a request for quotes.  Chairman Kelley called for a vote.  All were in favor.  
Motion carried. 
 
Advertising and Regional Associations:  Selectman Robie said he wasn’t in favor of 
supporting SNHPC in our community.  Every time they come in here it’s something negative.  
There isn’t much planning going on the only thing they are planning is how to stop growth in our 
community.  If they came here to plan for the community to grow as long as it is within reason.  
All they want to do is control the Planning Board and suggest things into their regulations.  This 
is stifling any growth what so ever.  He is suggesting they don’t fund SNHPC.  Selectman Snow 
said if they didn’t have SNHPC we wouldn’t have any economic development.  Selectman Robie 
replied we have zero.  Selectman Snow said that isn’t necessarily SNHPC fault.  Southern New 
Hampshire Planning Commission is economic development oriented.  Selectman Robie 
reiterated that all they do is stifle the builders.  Selectman Snow understood his position but he 
thought it was wrong.  He felt they didn’t do enough for conservation.  Chairman Kelley felt 
every time they come into a meeting there is a negative attitude.  There was further discussion 
about the services they provide.  Selectman Snow said you won’t find out their benefit until 
something happens and we should have them available.  Selectman Robie replied they don’t plan 
anything except how to control peoples land.  Selectman Snow noted they were the ones he went 
to when he had the Road Safety Audit.  They have the tools available to do better planning.  
Selectman Robie felt they were slowing down the growth.  They have never come to us with a 
plan to support growth.  Selectman Snow said their agenda is economic development.  Selectman 
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Robie motioned to fund SNHPC by 50%.  Seconded by Chairman Kelley.  Chairman Kelley, 
Selectman Soares, and Selectman Robie were in favor.  Selectman Snow was opposed.  Motion 
carried on a vote of 3 to 1.   
 
Budget Committee:  Selectman Snow motioned to approve the Budget Committees budget as 
presented.  Second by Selectman Robie.  All were in favor.  Motion carried.  
 
Building Inspector:   Selectman Soares suggested leaving the budget as proposed.  Selectmen’s 
Assistant Eastman noted the wages do not cover the minimum number of hours.  The proposed 
number is too low.  The mileage line was removed.  Chairman Kelley motioned to accept the 
Building Inspector’s budget as proposed.  All were in favor.  Motion carried.   
 
Health Officer:   Chairman Kelley clarified the Building Inspector handles the Health 
Department.  Selectman Soares replied that was correct.  Selectman Snow said the Health Officer 
can be anybody, but ideally they should have medical training.   Selectman Soares would like to 
put a $1.00 in the protective clothing line.  Selectman Robie felt they could leave it at $100. 
Selectman Soares would like to decrease the Lab Fees from $500 to $250.  She noted we really 
don’t use the line.  Selectman Snow questioned if they were going to put in a warrant article that 
asks the Town their opinion on whether they should spray or not.  This is a discussion he would 
like to have on the warrant articles.  Selectman Soares motioned to accept the Health Officer 
budget at the amended $900.  Seconded by Chairman Kelley.  All were in favor.  Motion carried.  
 
Heritage:  Selectman Robie motioned to accept the Heritage budget as proposed.  Seconded by 
Selectman Snow.  All were in favor.  Motion carried. 
 
Insurance:  Selectman Snow asked if they had insurance numbers this year.  Selectmen’s 
Assistant Eastman replied not yet.  Selectman Robie said they are estimated.  Selectman Snow 
asked how much insurance numbers went up from 2010 to 2011.  Selectman Robie thought about 
11%.  Selectman Snow thought the line would go up because of outside influences.  Budget 
Committee Member Todd Allen said the amount spent in 2010 was $146,115.  Selectman Robie 
noted last year they didn’t increase it, because they had some unexpended funds that were going 
to cover the amount.  It looks like we’ll be able to do it again this year.  Selectmen’s Assistant 
Eastman explained she didn’t have the actual numbers right now this is an estimate.  Selectman 
Soares motioned to approve the proposed budget for the Insurance at $196,642.  Seconded by 
Chairman Kelley.  All were in favor.  Motion carried.   
 
Legal:  Selectman Robie motioned to accept the Legal budget as proposed.  Seconded by 
Selectman Soares.  All were in favor.   
 



Candia Selectmen’s 1st Proposed 2012 Selectmen’s Budget Meeting on 09/24/11 

Page 13 of 15 
 

Other Culture & Rec:  Summer Rec/Ski Program:  Selectman Snow noted he dropped the 
Field Trips & Events line down to $1,500.  Selectman Robie motioned to accept the Other 
Culture & Recreation budget as proposed.  Seconded by Chairman Kelley.  All were in favor. 
Motion carried.   
 
Parks & Recreation:  Selectman Snow said he picked up the electric costs for the Pond Park.  
So he added $180 to the Electricity line.  He felt that could be reduced from the Town Building 
expenses (in the electricity line).  It is not an increase in the bottom line budget.  There was 
discussion about the location of the electric meters.  Selectman Snow motioned to accept the 
proposed Parks & Recreation budget at $6,230.  Seconded by Selectman Soares.  She noted that 
Selectman Snow needs to budget for the dumpster for Old Home Day next year.  It is not in the 
contract that they need to donate a container for Old Home Day.  Waste Management graciously 
donated a dumpster this year and she is not going to put them on the spot.  The contract is only 
for the School and the Recycling Center.  Selectman Snow said in business world they have 
things in contracts and then they have things that are agreed to by the parties.  Every year 
whoever is running the Solid Waste department will negotiate with the person at Waste 
Management.  This is part of a Town event.  He will pay for whatever necessary to get ready for 
Old Home Day.  There was discussion about the Solid Waste contract.  Selectman Soares said 
the point is the Old Home Day Committee paid whatever vendor they found for the price they 
could for the containers at the recycling center.  She told Selectman Snow to fund the containers 
in his budget.  You can’t rely on the hauler for the recycling center to foot the bill that’s not their 
job. She noted the Old Home Day Committee paid for the dumpster.  Selectman Snow replied 
they never had to pay for anything to do with Waste Management or Pinard.  Selectman Soares 
replied that they did out of the Old Home Day Committee budget and he is wrong.  Selectman 
Snow accepted her criticism, but didn’t agree with her.  Selectman Robie agreed with Selectman 
Soares and felt they didn’t need a Facility Attendant working Old Home Day.  Facility Operator 
Whitcher noted John was paid out of the Parks and Rec budget not the Recycling Center.  All 
were in favor.  Motion carried.      
 
Town Officer’s Expenses (includes Trustee of the Trust Funds & Website):  Selectman 
Snow questioned if they were going to move the Trustee of the Trust Funds out of the Town 
Office expenses.  Selectman Robie noted last year they added money to the clerical line.  
Selectman Snow clarified that he was told that he needed to be replaced as the clerical help for 
the Trustees (due to a conflict of interest).  Selectman Robie said they have $2,500 budget do 
they anticipate hiring anyone.  Trustee of the Trust Fund Chair Dave Labee explained they have 
hired a person and will be expending the budget.  He would like to add new line for supplies.  An 
Office Supply line was added at $500.  Selectman Robie asked who the new hire was.  Trustee 
Chair Labee said they hired Kathleen Allen and they have been training her.  Selectman Snow 
asked about the Trustee Bookkeeper/Treasurer Stipend line.   This is something the legislative 
body says the Treasurer of the Trustee of the Trust Funds has a $50.00 stipend.  You should have 



Candia Selectmen’s 1st Proposed 2012 Selectmen’s Budget Meeting on 09/24/11 

Page 14 of 15 
 

taken $50.00 out of Town Official stipends.  Selectmen’s Assistant Eastman said it is included in 
the Town Officials’ stipends.   Selectman Snow thought it should be put under the Trustees of 
the Trust Funds.  Selectman Snow asked when the Trustees do expenditures how do they do it.  
They don’t have money to pay expenses as they come up.  Selectmen’s Assistant Eastman 
explained they should be submitting vouchers just like any other department and then we pay it 
though pay roll or accounts payable.  Selectman Robie suggested submitting a bill once a month 
or quarterly.  Selectman Robie asked about the Software Support/License Fees line and why are 
we increasing the line again.  Selectmen’s Assistant Eastman explained this isn’t for the 
computers it’s for the licenses to run the software.  This also includes the IT maintenance 
contract, which handles all of the computer problems for us.  The IT maintenance has stayed the 
same the increase is due to the license fees.  Selectman Robie asked if First Choice is doing a 
good job for us.  Selectmen’s Assistant Eastman replied they are doing an excellent job.  There is 
virtually no wait time.  Selectmen’s Assistant Eastman asked about the Webmaster’s stipend, it 
went from $1,000 to $1,200.  Selectman Snow noted that Catherine is working 10 to 20 hours per 
week just to input the data.   He felt it was important to support her in some way.  Selectman 
Soares said Catherine does a great job, but we have to be consistent.  It was the consensus of the 
Board to keep Webmaster stipend at $1,000.  Selectman Robie motioned to approved the Town 
Officer’s budget as amended.  Seconded by Selectman Soares.  All were in favor.  Motion 
carried.       
 
Planning Board:  Selectman Robie noted the phone line has increased considerably.   
Selectmen’s Assistant Eastman noted the line was underfunded last year.  Selectman Snow 
mentioned that Planning Board Chair Girard was looking for help from the SNHPC for the CIP.  
Selectman Robie said we already applied and there is no money there.  They said we are going to 
have to fund this project ourselves.  He said he was going to present this to the Selectmen, 
because they need to find the money to do the CIP.  Selectman Snow asked if it was included in 
this budget.  Selectman Robie replied no we going to see where we end up at the end of the year.  
If they can’t find the money the Planning Board is going to submit a warrant article to get it 
done.  Chairman Kelley motioned to accept the Planning Board’s budget as presented.  Seconded 
by Selectman Soares. All were in favor.  Motion carried. 
 
Principal- Long Term Bonds & Notes:  Selectman Snow motioned to accept the Principal – 
Long Term Bonds & Notes budget as presented.  Seconded by Selectman Soares.  All were in 
favor.  Motion carried.   
 
Property Appraisal:   Selectmen Snow motioned to approve the Property Appraisal budget as 
presented.  Seconded by Selectman Soares.  All were in favor.  Motion carried.   
 
Street Lights:  Selectman Snow motioned to approve the Street Lighting budget as presented.  
Seconded by Chairman Kelley.  All were in favor.  Motion carried.      
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Town Building Expenses:  Selectman Robie thought the electricity was high.  There was some 
discussion on the carpet and tile floor cleaning.  It was noted that it’s not included in the regular 
cleaning contract.  The Old Library Maintenance line was decreased by $1,000.  Chairman 
Kelley motioned to accept the Town Building Expenses budget as amended.  Seconded by 
Selectman Soares.  All were in favor.  Motion carried. 
 
Chairman Kelley asked for the total of the 2012 Selectmen’s Proposed Budget.  The bottom line 
number for the 2012 Selectmen’s proposed budget is $2,340,127.00 which is a .76% increase 
over last year’s budget.  Selectman Robie noted that if they encumber the rest of the funds for the 
cruiser, there will be a decrease in the budget by $9,000 which would be a 3/10% decrease in the 
overall budget.   

Chairman Kelley moved to adjourn at 12:15 p.m.  Seconded by Selectman Soares.  Motion 
carried.   

Respectfully submitted, 
Andria Hansen 
Recording Secretary 
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